

# Euthanasia Prevention Coalition NEWSLETTER

Number 100

September 2009

# WE WILL DEFEAT BILL C-384

fter 10 years of working to build an effective coalition against euthanasia and assisted suicide we can clearly assure you that our work is paying off.

We would like to thank the many supporters who have contacted or visited their member of parliament (MP). One supporter sent us comments from 20 MP's.

Members of the disability community, palliative care leaders and religious groups, ARPA, and pro-life groups have also been meeting with their MP's.

Many people are suggesting that an election will occur before Bill C-384 is voted on at second reading. It is not effective to speculate as to when an election will occur but a candidate questionnaire has been prepared in case an election is called.

The information that we have received from the responses from MP's

gives us the confidence to predict that we will defeat Bill C-384 and yet this is not the time to rest.

We still need more people to visit their MP's and to organize a local response to Bill C-384. This information that is gained from MP's is valuable for any future attempts to legalize euthanasia and assisted suicide.

If you have not done so already. We are asking our supporters to contact their MP. We have produced a Stop Bill C-384 package for meeting with your MP. We have sent out packages to almost 200 supporters so far. Please contact us to order your Stop Bill C-384 package.

We have designed Stop Bill C-384 post cards that we are distributing at a cost of \$10 per 100 cards + postage. This is an inexpensive way to get a huge response in your community to stop Bill C-384.

We have now distributed more than 70,000 post cards. Our hope is to

distribute at least 100,000 cards before second-reading vote.

We have designed sample letters that can be sent to your MP. The sample letters are included in the MP package and are also on our website at www.epcc.ca. The sample letters are designed to give you an idea of what to write to your MP. Please adjust the sample letters for your own use so that your letter is not a form letter.

We have launched a new website that is dedicated to defeating Bill C-384 at: www.stopbillc-384.com

This site contains all the information that you will need to organize a response to Bill C-384.

We must defeat strongly defeat Bill C-384 in order to send the message that Canadians want to care for the most vulnerable and not Kill them.

This is only possible with your help.

### EPC - Leadership and Strategy Seminar in Ottawa.

he Euthanasia Prevention
Coalition and the Manning Centre
for Building Democracy are
organizing a non-parisan Wilberforce
Weekend strategy seminar in Ottawa November 13 - 14, 2009 at the
University of Ottawa.

The purpose of the Wilberforce Weekend is to bring people together from differing backgrounds to examine the strategies that William Wilberforce employed in his campaign to outlaw slavery. We will then examine the issues of euthanasia and assisted suicide within a Wilberforce framework.

The Wilberforce Weekend will be a national seminar to explore and enhance transformative cultural and public policy advocacy on behalf of people with disabilities, those who are chronically ill, dying or otherwise medically at risk.

The registration fee for the Wilberforce Weekend is \$99. We are encouraging every concerned supporter, people with disabilities and students to attend the seminar.

For those who are unable to attend this important seminar, please consider making a \$99 donation to enable a person with a disability or a student to attend.

We are also seeking larger donations of \$500 or \$1000 to help pay the cost for French/Englis h translation. We hope



to build a stronger coalition against euthanasia and assisted suicide. Please join us in this quest.

# **Talking Seniors to Death**

by Rita Marker -Reprinted with permission American Thinker -September 6, 2009

irst, the bad news. For the first time since 1975, Social Security recipients are being told they won't be receiving an annual cost of living increase in their monthly benefits. At the same



Marker

time, their Medicare premiums will go up, so monthly checks will actually shrink next year. Not to worry, though. Here's the good news. Seniors may not have to live on such meager funds for long because the government is going to help them plan how they want to die.

This benevolent plan is in Section 1233 (p. 424) of the health care reform bill known as "America's Affordable Health Choices Act of 2009" (HR 3200). It didn't just show up on the doorstep of health care reform, but was packaged and delivered by Compassion & Choices (C & C), the assisted-suicide advocacy group previously known as the Hemlock Society.

Under Section 1233, a doctor would be paid for having an "advance care planning consultation" with a patient. The consultation wouldn't be mandatory, at least for now. But if the doctor wants to get paid for it, the consultation's contents are very specifically prescribed. For example, each consultation "shall include" an explanation of legal documents such as living wills and durable powers of attorney, and information about the "continuum of end-of-life services." Patients need not be ill but, because they are over a certain age, their doctors will suggest that it's time to talk about death.

So, if George, a healthy 70-year-old marathon runner, goes to the doctor because of tendinitis, his doctor will have the all-important discussion with him, reminding him that he's not getting any younger and that it's time to decide how he'll die. Sure, George may or may not be adversely affected by this. But consider Clara, an 84-year-old widow who needs a hip replacement. If the doctor tells her that the government health plan won't pay for her surgery but will pay for pain pills, and then tells her it's really time to discuss her end-of-life options, what message is she getting? Isn't it likely that Clara will acquiesce, if her doctor suggests that she "choose" to forgo treatment for any future illnesses so she won't be a burden on her family?

To hear proponents of Section 1233 talk about it, one would think that people have no access now to information about advance directives. But for years, federal law has required that patients be provided with general information about advance directives.

In 1992, Congress passed the Patient Self-Determination Act. It requires every health care organization receiving Medicare or Medicaid funds to do the following: at the time of admission, provide a written summary of a patient's rights under state law to make health care decisions, including the right to have an advance directive; ask all adults entering for treatment whether they have an existing advance directive; and document the existence of an advance directive in the patient's medical record.

Cheerleaders for more advance care planning claim that physicians won't tell their patients about options regarding available treatments and the right to accept or reject them unless they receive reimbursement for doing so. But physicians already have a responsibility to provide that information to patients so they can give or withhold consent to available treatments. This is known as informed consent.

Yet there are calls for more details about end-of-life planning. Perhaps those who are advocating this are unaware that, beginning in 2009, doctors have been required to discuss end-of-life planning, including advance directives, with all Medicare patients at their initial "Welcome to Medicare" physical exam.

With all of these current requirements, isn't paying doctors to have another talk with grandma just a bit of, shall we say, overkill? Is foisting yet another death planning chat with her really necessary? And what would be part of the "end-of-life continuum" discussion?

In most states that continuum would culminate in such services as palliative care and hospice. However, in Oregon and Washington the continuum extends to the provision of a prescription for a lethal dose of drugs under those states' "Death with Dignity" laws. This should be of concern to all.

The background of Section 1233 sheds some light on its inclusion in the health care reform bill.

According to C & C's newsletter, the organization has worked long and hard for such language, which is "part of a great advance in end-of-life care, building upon several years of thoughtful and strategic groundwork." C & C proudly acknowledges its leadership role in placing Section 1233 in the bill: "Compassion & Choices and its supporters have worked tirelessly with supportive members of Congress to include in proposed reform legislation a provision requiring Medicare to cover patient consultation with their doctors about end-of-life choice (section 1233 of House Bill 3200)." And it plans to continue leading the charge:

"As Congress debates health insurance reform, Compassion & Choices is leading the charge to make end-of-life choice a centerpiece of any program that emerges. We are working hard to reach our goal to make end-of-life choice a centerpiece of national health insurance reform."

C & C has worked hand in hand with Oregon Congressman Earl Blumenauer who it describes as a "long-time supporter of individual choice." Indeed, Blumenauer has been an outspoken supporter of Oregon's assisted-suicide law, the "Death with Dignity Act." During a floor speech in 1998, he stated:

"In Oregon, our legislation, Death with Dignity, is still a work in progress, but the fact is the preliminary evidence suggests that this option may actually reduce the incidence of violent suicide while easing the burden on both the individual and their family...."

"As we age as a society, exponentially, with the increase of the elderly population, and just the growth in our population, this will become more serious....The evidence suggests that Americans support the principles of Death with Dignity."

In a 2004 press release, he applauded a court ruling that upheld the assisted-suicide law.

"This is a great victory for the people of Oregon who decided not once, but twice that people should have the right to make personal end-of-life decisions without federal interference," he said.

He continued, "Every day people across the country struggle with these end-of-life decisions but Oregon is the only state that has protections and safeguards in place." (Note that he, like other assisted-suicide activists, refers to assisted suicide as an "end-of-life decision.")

Blumenauer's "end-of-life" terminology is part and parcel of Section 1233. Clearly expressing his ownership of the section, he described an incident that took place when he was presiding over House proceedings. Writing about Section 1233 in the Huffington Post, Blumenauer stated, "Actually, I know a little bit about this section because it's a bill that I wrote which was incorporated into the overall legislation."

His earlier incorporated bill is HR 2911, called the "Advance Planning and Compassionate Care Act." In fact, a portion of that bill, (Sec. 211, p. 50) makes up almost the entirety of Section 1233.

Although Blumenauer and other defenders of Section 1233 vociferously deny that it could have anything to do with assisted suicide, his earlier bill acknowledged that assisted suicide would be included in such consultations. Since federal law currently prohibits federal funding from being used for "items and services" related to assisted suicide, Blumenauer inserted language into HR 2911 (Sec. 111, p. 19) stating that advance care planning "shall not be construed to violate the "Assisted Suicide Funding Restriction Act of 1997." That exception did not make its way into HR 3200, probably because any reference to assisted suicide would raise red flags. Also, not contained in HR 3200 is a provision from Blumenauer's earlier bill (Sec. 121, p. 31) to "encourage providers to discuss advance care planning with their patients of all ages."

Blumenauer is not the only lawmaker to propose advance care planning consultations. Senator Mark Warner (D-VA) introduced a similar bill, curiously called the "Senior Navigation and Planning Act of 2009" (SB 1251). Warner told Medical Futility that he submitted the legislation because Congress is considering health care reform and he would like to see some of his ideas incorporated into that legislation. His bill (Sec. 6, p. 14) would force doctors to provide information on advance directives and other end-of-life planning tools in

"a form and manner, and at a time, determined to be appropriate by the Secretary [of Health and Human Services]." The consequence for not doing so would be severe. No payment would be made to physicians for any items and services furnished after January 1, 2014, unless they agreed (under a process established by the Secretary) to provide individuals with information on advance directives and other end-of-life planning tools.

Technically, a patient would not be forced to have an advance care planning consultation. However, physicians would be unlikely to treat them unless they agreed to do so since doctors who didn't provide the end-of-life talk would not be paid for any other services.

Could coercion like this be avoided by deleting the advance care planning consultation from HR 3200? Clearly, the answer is "No." If a particular intervention is not mentioned in HR 3200, it can easily be reinserted when the details of covered benefits are determined by one of the myriad committees that would be charged with formulating the particulars through the rule-making process. In the final analysis, any "benefit" that is not explicitly prohibited in a health care reform bill could become a covered benefit.

Would the actual provision of assisted-suicide drugs be covered? That would certainly be cost effective, since dead patients don't consume Medicare dollars. But coverage of the actual lethal prescription wouldn't be necessary. As Oregon's Suicidal Approach to health care has demonstrated, a government health plan could deny wanted and needed treatment and then suggest assisted suicide as an alternative. Initially, an organization like C & C could pay for the oh-so-inexpensive lethal prescription.

Such assistance by C & C would undoubtedly be touted as compassionate, would advance the organization's agenda and could, eventually, lead to the repeal of the Assisted Suicide Funding Restriction Act. C & C has many powerful friends on Capitol Hill, including Senator Dianne Feinstein (D-CA). Feinstein, who is the honorary co-chair for a November 5 fundraiser for C & C, is on record endorsing a failed proposal for an Oregon-style assisted-suicide law in California. So it is not beyond the realm of possibility that, if HR 3200 passes, assisted suicide could eventually be an included benefit in any qualified health benefit program.

However, passage of the bill is far from assured, thanks to seniors across the country. They have read Section 1233. They are making it clear that they want no part of government-designed death talk. They are savvy. They are informed. They are not angry mobs. They are intelligent citizens who have been expressing their strong opinions. For now, they are successfully fending off the soft smothering cushion of deadly governmental paternalism. But they cannot stop now.

Only by continuing to speak up and speak out will seniors be spared the subtle and not so subtle pressure to die and get out of the way.

**Rita L. Marker** is an attorney and executive director of the International Task Force on Euthanasia and Assisted Suicide.

### **Incidence of Assisted Suicide in Washington State**

he first report from the Washington state health department reported that since assisted suicide became legal in March 2009 that there have been 28 requests for lethal drugs in Washington state with 16 people having died.

Since the provision of the act states that physicians must report all deaths as caused by the medical condition, therefore the state did not know whether all or some of the 16 people who had died, died by taking the lethal dose.

The media release from Compassion & Choices of Washington indicated that 11 of the 16 deaths were deaths that were caused by the lethal dose. Compassion & Choices is the euthanasia lobby group that ran the I-1000 assisted suicide Initiative in Washington state.

This information indicates that Compassion & Choices of Washington is the gate-keeper of the Death With Dignity Act in Washington state in the same way as Compassion & Choices of Oregon is the gate-keeper of the act in their state.

Eileen Geller, president of True Compassion Advocates stated:

We ought not be celebrating numbers of people who have died from a lethal drug overdose. We don't believe assisted suicide is the answer to anything.

Geller was also concerned that the euthanasia lobby are using the numbers as a "marketing" technique to expand assisted suicide further.

#### 10 Year Anniversary - 100th Newsletter Edition

his is the 100th edition of our newsletter. In the beginning there were only few well articles to consider each month. Lately the issue has become so demanding that we are also sending out regular email updates.

The Euthanasia Prevention Coalition has now been operating for more than 10 years as a well-informed broadly based network of groups and individuals formed to create an effective social barrier to euthanasia and assisted suicide in Canada. We have built a strong unified coalition of people who oppose euthanasia and assisted suicide and support caring solutions not killing.

For many years people questioned the need for the Euthanasia Prevention

Coalition. They thought that euthanasia and assisted suicide would never be legalized in Canada. Now we are successfully opposing Bill C-384.

Renew your membership or become a Euthanasia Prevention Coalition donor today.

# Incidence of Euthanasia and Assisted Suicide continue to increase in the Netherlands and Belgium.

Recent reports from the Netherlands and Belgium prove that there is a growing number and percentage of people who are dying by euthanasia in the Netherlands and Belgium.

The report from the Netherlands stated that there were 2331 cases of euthanasia in 2008 up from 2120 cases in 2007 and 1923 cases in 2006 This represented an increase of 10% each year.

Mr. J.J.H. Suyver who is the coordinating chairman of the reporting committee suggested that the increase was due to a higher level of reporting. He suggested that another reason for the increase is that Dutch doctors are now aware that there is greater room within the law for euthanasia than previously thought.

Suyver stated that the government has announced that their will be an investigation in 2010 as to the number of cases and the use of the law.

A study was completed in Belgium

concerning the number of euthanasia cases in the Flanders region. This study was not a national survey of euthanasia in Belgium but it did compare the instance of euthanasia to a similar study in 2002.

The Belgium study examined 6202 death certificates in the Flanders region and found that 118 were euthanasia deaths. This represented nearly 2% of all deaths in that region which is a massive increase since the last study.

Alistair Thompson, speaking on behalf of the Care Not Killing Alliance in the UK commented on the Belgium study by saying: "We are facing a concerted effort across Europe to have euthanasia legalized but ... in the UK what we tend to see is a drop in support for euthanasia as more people understand the arguments against statebacked euthanasia."

It is important to note that neither study reports the number of deaths without explicit request.

The last major study in the

Netherlands showed that 550 people died by euthanasia without explicit request in 2005. It is important to note that those deaths are not counted in the 2331 reported cases because euthanasia is officially defined as a death by request.

It is also important to note that neither reports the number of deaths by dehydration that occur each year. A study that was published in the New England Journal of Medicine indicated that 7.1% of all deaths in the Netherlands in 2005 were related to terminal sedation, which is often done to cause the death of the person and not simply to relieve intractable pain. Since than several reports have indicated that at least 10% of all deaths in the Netherlands are related to terminal sedation.

It is also important to note that neither study referred to the incidence of infant euthanasia. Netherlands and Belgium allow infant euthanasia based on the principles in the Groningen Protocol.